Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

September 14, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., September 14, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Codes Officer Gary Schreppel, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, five (5) residents and three (3) high school seniors.  

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Supervisor Eisnor introduced Justin Williams from CNY Solar, who distributed solar panel quote packages for the Town Hall to the Board. Mr. Williams explained how solar energy could save the Town money in electrical costs.  He has reviewed all the Towns electrical bills and explained what the Town is paying now or electricity.  He added that the solar panels do not cost the Town anything, the panels generate electricity which is stored by National Grid, then sold back to the Town at a lower rate.  Any unused electricity that is generated is given back to the Town in the form of credits.
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he thinks the figures that Mr. Williams used for this quote are skewed.  Mr. Williams explained the figures were taken directly from the Town’s National Grid bills and explained how he used them for his calculations.

Councilperson Husted asked what is done during the winter months to prevent snow buildup on the panels.  Mr. Williams stated nothing, the panels are designed to accommodate the snow load and the snow will melt off on sunny days.  Councilperson Brown asked if the panels would generate enough power to accommodate the offices.  Mr. Williams answered that enough panels are installed to insure enough power is made. 

The Supervisor stated that the Town building is not equipped to except solar panels because of the slopped roof.  Mr. Williams stated the panels can be placed on any piece of property that has access to a utility pole.  Mr. Williams added that this is a 20 year lease program; so that if anything goes wrong with the panels it is CNY Solar’s responsibility to fix it and they carry the insurance on the panels.

Councilperson Husted asked what the down side is.  Mr. Williams stated possibly the location in which the panels are paced or the fact that the Town does not actually own them.  Councilperson Husted asked where the panels are produced. About 90% are produced overseas, but CNY Solar uses may different suppliers; some of which are American companies; and the Town can choose which panels would be installed. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Williams for his presentation and acknowledged Mr. Scott Tarkowski to speak on the pool.
Scott Tarkowski advised the Board that a committee of five (5) people has been established.  Mr. Tarkowski stated a free movie night is scheduled for September 18, 2015 at the Town Park and passed out flyers.  This is the committees’ first effort to promote community awareness and possibly generate funding for the pool.
Mr. Tarkowski stated that he and Councilperson Hebbard met with the Oneida County Community Foundation last week.  While it was the original intent for the Town to turn the pool property over to the committee, the Foundation is advising that the Town retain the property.  This way, the committee will have more funding opportunities.  Councilperson Hebbard added that he feels this would be the best way for the Town to proceed.  The Foundation has agreed to completely fund the operations of the pool and should the pool fail, the Town would still own the property.

Supervisor Eisnor added that the pool committee has requested the Town pay the legal fees to the Town Attorney associated with obtaining a 501C3 designation for the committee.  Attorney Mattacola suggested that they start from scratch in procuring the 501C3 designation.  He estimates the costs, including filing fees, not to exceed $3000.00.  Mr. Tarkowski stated the committee is willing to help with the Attorney fees as much as they can.
Councilperson Pritchard asked Mr. Tarkowski if the bottom of the pool was salvageable.  Mr. Tarkowski replied the bottom is sound, the sides leak around the skimmer lines and the problem areas have already been identified.

Councilperson Husted inquired to the Town Attorney if this scenario would eliminate the Towns liability exposure.  Attorney Mattacola replied, no because it would still be Town property. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Tarkowski.

Burton Seymour Sr. addressed the Board regarding the burnt out house on State Route 5 in Lairdsville. He asked the Town what they plan to do to get it cleaned up.  Codes Officer Schreppel stated that several orders to remedy have been issued, but they have been unable to locate the owner of the property to serve them.  Mr. Seymour stated that in other municipalities, if the owner fails to cooperate within a specific amount of time, the Town will hire the work to be completed and add the cost to the property owner’s taxes.
Mr. Seymour also mentioned that more and more houses within the Town are letting their properties decay.  The Town should take the appropriate action. Supervisor Eisnor advised Mr. Seymour that the Town is currently working on just such an ordinance.
The Supervisor thanked Mr. Seymour and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported; 
      A)  Working at the town park

      B)   Chipping brush

      C)   Paving and doing road work

      D)   Back to roadside mowing
Councilperson Hebbard said that he has seen several plow blades stacked out behind the Highway Garage and asked what they are for.  Superintendent Eddy replied that they are old plow blades that can still be used if we had too.

Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that he was approached by a resident asking if he could have the old pool filter that was removed from the pool house.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that it is a relatively new filter and the Town should re-coup something for it.  The Highway Superintendent stated that we can’t sell it unless we put it out to bid. 

119 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to put the old pool filter in the Teitsworth Auction site for a week and tell the resident to bid on it.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Councilperson Husted stated he saw the voucher for reimbursement for a trip to New Hampshire to see a chipper truck and asked if it was anything worthwhile.  Superintendent Eddy replied no, it was pretty bad and commented on how deceiving the photos can be.  The Highway Superintendent advised the Board he is not going to be able to find anything for less than $35,000.00 to $40,000.00.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

      I am currently working on the 5217’s and compiling the road work.  I plan to be out sometime in October for surgery so I want to get all the paperwork done before that.  Roadwork is planned for November.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel submitted the following building permit report;
	Month
	Aug. 15
	         Westmoreland 
	 Septic Systems Monthly Report
	Building Permits/ 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	8/4/15
	2015-0068
	Claycomb 
	Sewell
	4795 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-56.10
	Addition
	$173.00

	8/6/15
	2015-0069
	Whaley
	Dave
	5076 Moore Road
	313.000-2-7.2
	Accessory Bldg
	$20.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0070
	Kierpiec
	John
	5971 Skinner Road
	300.000-1-31
	Pool
	$30.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0071
	Kierpiec
	John
	5971 Skinner Road
	300.000-1-31
	Addition
	$20.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0072
	Lashen
	John
	5141 Tudman Road
	313.000-1-6
	Garage
	$77.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0073
	Lazzara
	Aaron
	6671 Daily Road
	302.000-1-8.1
	Addition
	$20.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0074
	VanBenschoten
	Leon 111
	5488 Eureka Road
	302.000-1-29
	Accessory Bldg
	$20.00

	8/11/15
	2015-0075
	Sylvester
	Robert
	6700 Dix Road
	273.000-2-26
	Pool
	$30.00

	8/11/15
	2015-9996
	Stewarts Shops
	 
	Cider St/NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-67.1
	Site plan
	$150.00

	8/11/15
	2015-9995
	Leisure Village-Farda
	 
	46 Martin Drive
	327.000-6-19.6
	Single wide-denied
	$50.00

	8/13/15
	2015-0076
	Dobbins
	Tommy
	7623 East South Street
	315.018-3-15
	Pool
	$30.00

	8/18/15
	2015-0077
	Kelsey
	Kyle
	6515 West South Street
	325.000-1-14.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	8/20/15
	2015-0078
	Camelot Village LLC
	 
	PO Box 1319
	274.000-1-21.3
	Double wide home
	$150.00

	8/20/15
	2015-0079
	Gudyka
	Nick
	4210 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-4.3
	Residence
	$220.00

	8/25/15
	2015-0080
	Verizon Wireless
	 
	5973 Greenway Lowell Rd
	287.000-2-2.2/61
	Antenna alteration
	$50.00

	8/25/15
	2015-0081
	Labuz
	Michael
	6963 Valley View Road
	326.000-2-75.2
	Septic
	$45.00

	8/25/15
	2015-0082
	Tierney
	Kevin
	6608 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-36
	Septic
	$45.00

	8/25/15
	2015-0083
	Seymour Jr
	Burton
	80 Seymour Lane
	315.000-1-81.1
	Addition of garage
	$120.00

	8/25/15
	2015-0084
	Verizon Wireless
	 
	5126 Moore Road
	301.000-2-27.2-61
	Cell Alteration
	$50.00

	8/27/15
	2015-0085
	Hawkins
	Mitchell
	7503 East South Street
	315.000-1-72.4
	Accessory Bldg
	$20.00

	8/18/15
	2015-9994
	Bechtel
	Mary
	NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-56.10
	Site plan
	$150.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$1,515.00


Codes Officer Schreppel stated that he is in agreement with Mr. Seymour regarding the Town taking care of some of these neglected properties and applying the fee to the homeowners County tax bill.  He continued saying that the Codes Office is sending out one (1) and (2) notices and nothing is being done. 

The Supervisor stated the Board will consider that.

The Supervisor then referenced the Water District Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.   




Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection By-product sampling.

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· Replaced PVC lines, fittings & valves on chlorine system. Had a fitting failure that leaked chlorine into the containment tank. 

· We are going to be sampling the wells in September for salt contamination.

· With the lack of rain I asked Ken Eisnor to send a letter to the school asking them to stop watering their playing fields until further notice. The wells are taking a lot longer to recover.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection By-product sampling.

· Performed UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed Quarterly Stage 2 Disinfection By-product sampling.

The Supervisor told the Board that the wells are being test now and an answer to the salt question should be available next month.
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that a letter had to be written to the school to tell them that due to the dry conditions the must stop watering their baseball and football field.  They did comply.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;      

     In August we loaned out 916 items, registered three new patrons, and purchased four new books     

     for $63.87.  I paid Mid-York Library System the yearly fee for the Work Flows operation system.

     On August 10th the book club meet at 2:00 p.m., ten people discussed the book they are reading.

     August 16th and 17th Alex Lallier conducted an EMT class of four hours per night. Nine students  

     were certified.
The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.
Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
      1.  Snowmobile Club storage building;

      2.  Workers’ Compensation issue;

      3.  Foreclosed property with numerous tires;

      4.  Eureka Road waterline tap-in;

      5.  Utilities contracts; and

      6.  Dog Enumerator: Camelot Village
Attorney Mattacola stated that as long as the snowmobile club expends the funds, properly insures and an agreement is signed that stipulates the Town retains the property and the improvements, it will be fine.  Supervisor Eisnor stated to go ahead and draw up the contract.

The Attorney suggested that the Town try to set up a meeting with County Executive Picente as a last ditch effort to come to an amicable resolution before litigation.  The Supervisor states that he has been told that an Attorney from Binghamton was hire by the County to start litigation; County Legislator Joseph indicated however that a meeting should be possible and will let Supervisor Eisnor know next week.  Attorney Mattacola stated that he received a call from the Town of New Hartford’s Attorney; they have given notice to the County that they are leaving the County Workers Comp plan effective January 2016.

Attorney Mattacola stated that the Town is in a bit of a quandary between Computel and Troy and Banks.  Contracts were signed for both companies to do an energy/franchise audit for the Town and neither is willing to concede.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he was under the impression that one was going to do an energy audit and the other was doing a franchise audit, when in fact they were both doing the same thing.  Attorney Mattacola suggested he attempt to get both companies to adjust their commission a little bit.
Councilperson Pritchard stated he feels the Fire Commissioners should become more involved in the payment of the workers comp claims.  The Town is spending a lot of time on the administration of these claims.  Supervisor Eisnor commented that Fire Commissioner Bernard Lukas stopped to see him.  Mr. Lukas stated that the Fire Commissioners do not understand how this program works and feel they are paying too much for their workers comp claims.  The Supervisor has offered on numerous occasions to speak with the Fire Commissioners and they never attempted to set up a meeting.  Mr. Lukas indicated that the Fire Department is looking to obtain their own workers comp coverage, separate from the Town.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he can’t understand why because the new plan the Town and Fire Dept. are in has saved the Fire Dept. over $98,000.00 so far this year.  A meeting with the Supervisor and the Fire Commissioners is now set up for October 6, 2015.

The Supervisor thanked Attorney Mattacola and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported; 
      In August, the Town Clerk’s office sold sixteen (16) new dog licenses; renewed fifty-four (54) individual dog licenses for $634.00.  Of that, $99.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $535.00, which includes $40.00 in enumeration fees.

On August 5, 2015 twenty-one (21) late notices were sent out for dogs due in July 2015.  Renewal notices, for seventy (70) dogs due in September, were sent out August 26, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $2,056.00, of which the Town realized $113.31 in commissions. 

Four (4) marriage licenses were sold for $160.00, $90.00 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $70.00. Twelve (12) certified copies were issued for $120.00; eighteen (1895) building permit fees were received for $1,380.00 and three (3) septic permits for $135.00.  One peddlers permit was issued to Schwan’s for $25.00.

We had two (2) dog redemption fees collected for $20.00.

Eleven (11) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Office of the Oneida County Executive- notice of increase in snow plowing compensation.

2. Lorri Brooks- US Army Reserve 865th Combat Support Hospital, Family Readiness Group- thank you note to Vikki Parent for helping in Park reservations for their 2015 Family Day.

3. Department of Public Service-notice of public hearing for energy affordability for low income utility customers.

4. MVWA- newsletter

Checks received:

1. County of Oneida


add. plowing reimbursement  
$     7,042.00

2. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$   13,227.44

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel July


$        215.34

4. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$     6,608.11

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- July

$   10,511.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont- July

$   13,332.00

7. Cheryl & Barry Rivet


culvert pipe installation

$         300.00    

8. Park rentals



five (5)



$        125.00

9. Westmoreland Fire Dept.

fuel 5/31 to 6/30

$        931.89

10. Westmoreland Fire Dept.

workers comp payment

$        496.55

The Town Clerk advised the Board that the Blood drive yielded 17 units.
Councilperson Pritchard asked how the dog enumerator was doing.  The Clerk replied that she has not heard from the enumerator in the last month and she only has thirty (30) days left to complete the entire Town.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the clerk for her report.
Councilperson Brown expressed his interest in sitting in on the workers comp meetings.

Councilperson Hebbard reported that we had a minor incident in the men’s bathroom at the Park this month.  
Councilperson Hebbard attended the unveiling of the newest historical sign at the Dean Homestead.  Councilperson Hebbard said the owner of the property gave a tour of the home it was very interesting.  He congratulated and thanked the Historical Society for all they do. 
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of a seminar the Historical Society co-sponsored with the Masons. The meeting was held at the Town Hall and focused on the history of the Masonic Temple.  About 25 people attended.  The Westmoreland Masonic Temple is one of the oldest in the state of New York.  It was very interesting.

Councilperson Pritchard congratulated Chuck Hebbard, Burt Seymour Jr. and Margaret Leone who will all be running unopposed in the November election. 

Councilperson Pritchard stated he has received an invitation from Cornell University Cooperative Extension to participate in a land use leader institute.  There are several meetings in different Counties throughout the State.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated that he would like to apply; the application fee is $35.00.

120 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to reimburse Councilperson Pritchard the $35.00 application fee for the Land Use Leader Institute sponsored by Cornell University Cooperative Extension.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that he and Councilperson Pritchard meet with two (2) members from each the Planning Board and the Zoning Board and Codes Officer Jody Thieme regarding the discrepancies in the Zoning/Codes books.  Councilperson Pritchard feels the problem is two-fold, the Boards are not referring to the Zoning/Codes laws in making their decisions and the laws that are currently on the books are not being enforced.
The Supervisor asked for the Boards thoughts on helping the pool establish a 501C3.  
121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to fund, up to $3,000.00, the legal expenses incurred by the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association in applying for a 501C3 designation.  The Association will reimburse the Town with fundraising monies if applicable.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
The Supervisor advised the Board that the ARGO application for County funds to purchase a screener/stacker has been put on hold due to the pending charges against some of the County Legislators.
Supervisor Eisnor acknowledged that Councilperson Brown wants to attend the workers comp meetings and asked if one other Board member would be able to attend. Councilperson Pritchard stated we should keep the Board members in attendance to two (2), otherwise the meeting would have to be advertised. 
The Supervisor proposed the distribution of the Tentative Budget on September 29, 2015 at 6:00 p.m.  All Board members agreed.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Boards thoughts on the CNY proposal.  The Board agreed that is seems to an effective cost savings initiative for the Town, but would like more time to review the proposal.  Some of the figures just don’t make sense.  Burt Seymour Jr. stated that he too has investigated solar panels and it takes about one (1) year before the National Grid delivery charges disappear.  Attorney Mattacola also voiced concerns that National Grid is still involved in the process.  
Councilperson Hebbard offered to speak with the Supervisor from Vernon to see how they like the panels they purchased outright and installed over a year ago.  Supervisor Eisnor assigned this project to Councilperson Hebbard.

The Supervisor asked for thoughts on the following heating/air conditioning quotes:


Air Temp
$11,500.00


City Suburban
$10,600.00


P & J

$  9,767.00  and 3 options,  1. install drain pan $850.00, 

      2. mixing box $1,950.00, 

      3. circulating pump $1,950.00

122 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to have the Supervisor verify the BTU’s on the unit proposed by P & J, and if comparable; sign a contract with P & J to replace the air conditioning/heater unit.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor informed the Board that the Westmoreland Fire Department asked if they could erect a gazebo on the Town Green to honor the memory of fallen firefighters.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Veterans’ Memorial at the Green has not been updated is years, that should be done first.  Councilperson Husted stated the thought of a gazebo there is not ideal.  He added that possibly a memorial stone of some sort would be better.  

The Supervisor also stated that he was approached by Mr. Michael Martin, owner of the first house on the green.  Mr. Martin would like to purchase part of the green to square off his property line.  The Board was not receptive to this idea and the Attorney agreed that this would not be in the best interest of the Town.
123 A  motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

124 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of August 10, 2015 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
125 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #9-10

which total
$    7,511.36   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #57- #65
which total
$  18,337.13



Spencer Water


voucher #13

which total
$      228.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
126 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #307 through #335, which total $27,049.80.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

127 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #202 through #240, which totals $176,654.61.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be on October 12, 2015 at 6:30 P.M., and the presentation of the 2016 Budget meeting will be held September 29, 2015 at 6:00 P.M.  The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Supervisor if there was any indication that Kirkland would like to work in conjunction with Westmoreland to extend the water district.  The Supervisor stated he did not feel they were interested.  Councilperson Hebbard added that Kirkland only seems to be interested in expanding their sewer districts.
128 There being no one wishing to address the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:28 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
